ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, APRIL 30, 2013
Richardson and Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. David E. Saveikis 


3 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair


2. Greg Moore
3.  Charles H. Golt



3. Lt. David Blaasch
4.  Raymond F. Burris



4. Joe Rogerson
5.  Robert C. Nichols



5. Rob Gano
6.  Neal Dukes 




6. Rob Hossler
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz



7. Tess Belcher
8.  Joe C. Johnson



8. Stew Michels
9.  Dean Ratliff (Absent)



9. Craig Rhoads






10. Karen Kennedy
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).

A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the March 26, 2013 minutes as written.

Agenda Item 2. Aquatic Education Program (Tess Belcher).


Tess Belcher, Trainer/Educator for the Aquatic Education Program, provided handouts and gave a Power Point presentation on the “Take A Kid Fishing” program.  This program, in its second year, is part of Delaware’s Children in Nature initiative to create opportunities for children to participate in outdoor activities.  “Take A Kid Fishing” is a free beginner program for parents and grandparents to bring children to learn how to fish.  Ms. Belcher discussed the four, 20 minute, hands-on activity stations which are: (1) biology such as aging fish, catch & release techniques and anatomy; (2) fish printing showing scales and eyes; (3) knots and rigging teaching children to tie knots with clothesline; and (4) the safe casting practice game.  Actual fishing occurs after completion of the activity stations.  The program is geared for children five to fifteen years old and is held from 10:00 am to 1:00 pm.  Volunteers also assist with this program.  


Ms. Belcher announced the following upcoming “Take A Kid Fishing” events:

· Saturday, May 18 – Abbotts Mill Nature Center, Milford
· Saturday, June 15 – Father’s Day Fishing at Wilmington State Parks (Brandywine Park)
· Saturday, July 13 - Judge Morris Estate, White Clay Creek State Park

· Sunday, August 18 – Trap Pond State Park.
Ms. Belcher stated that events are advertised through Facebook, Division press releases and word of mouth.  

Agenda Item 3.  Wildlife Area Habitat Management – Sussex (Rob Gano).


Rob Gano, Regional Manager for Sussex County, gave a Power Point presentation of habitat projects on the Midlands and Assawoman Wildlife Areas covering the time period 1997 to 2012.  Lands comprising the Midlands Wildlife Management Area were purchased in 1997.  Prior to 1997 these lands were leased from Chesapeake and Glatfelter Pulpwood Companies and were commonly known as the Industrial Forest Lands.  This tract consists of various age class stands of loblolly pine remnant of commercial pine management by the forest companies.  The Division has developed a forestry plan for the Midlands Tract with the assistance of the Delaware Forestry Service.  The first plan directed thinning the designated pine stands to reduce density, followed by a prescribed burn conducted in March 2007.  A Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) was signed with the Delaware Forest Service in 2012 to coordinate the Division’s management efforts.  The Division’s main focus for the area was for quail management.  
Mr. Gano announced the discovery of Pine Beetle infestation at the Assawoman Wildlife Area.  These beetles bore into the tree, lay eggs, and then when the larva hatches a fungus occurs which results in tree damage.  Mr. Gano described control activities and showed photographs.    
Agenda Item 4.  Dog Training Area – Sussex (Greg Moore).


Greg Moore, Wildlife Section Administrator, provided a state map to the Council members showing all of the Division’s dog training areas.  This was in response to a request made by Councilmen Nichols and Burris at the last Council meeting.  
Mr. Moore’s presentation was also in response to a request made at a previous Council meeting by ex-Representative Walls for the Division to look for an additional dog training area in Sussex County.  Mr. Moore reviewed each of the current dog training areas starting with the retriever training area at the C&D Canal Wildlife Area in New Castle County.  In Kent County dog training areas have been developed at the Norman G. Wilder and Milford Neck Wildlife Management Areas.  At the Norman G. Wilder Wildlife Area training sites exist at the C&R Center, which is used by bird dog trainers, and the Diamond State Beagle Club which is privately leased.  Also in Kent County is the Milford Neck Wildlife Area dog training site which is very popular to rabbit dog trainers.  In Sussex County there is one site, the Laurel Beagle Club Training Area, which is privately owned.  

Mr. Moore reviewed the four proposed Division-owned sites for establishing a dog training area in Sussex County.  They are:
(1) Okie Property located on the Indian River Bay.   Part of this property was donated to the State with management restrictions.  The other portion was purchased by the State.  This option was eliminated because of these restrictions.  
(2) Power line right-of-way Midlands Wildlife Area.     The right-of-way is linear and narrow and crosses private land which could produce trespass issues if selected.  Therefore, this option was eliminated.
(3) The Lang Tract.  This tract is part of the Old Furnace Wildlife Area near Redden State Forest.  The area consists of 148 acres of loblolly pine plantation.  In order to establish a dog training area at this site the Division would have to harvest timber on the majority of the site and as a result would destroy valuable habitat and be expensive to develop, therefore resulting in the elimination of this option.    
(4) The Workman Tract at the Midlands Wildlife Area.  This property is currently in an agricultural lease which expires in December 2013.  Amenities of the area include:  the tract borders a public road which provides good access, could be easily developed for dog training, and would provide a central location in Sussex County thus meeting the objective requested by ex-Representative Walls.   Negatives associated with this site include:  the cost associated with establishing cover on the site for training ($7,000.00), potential conflicts with nearby houses, cost associated with developing a secure barrier between the road and the training area to protect the dogs, and the loss of income to the Division from the agricultural lease.    
Mr. Moore also stated that another Division site located near Chipmans Pond was considered but was eliminated because of nearby housing.  Mr. Moore also stated that these proposed sites had been reviewed by the Division’s Enforcement staff.
After some discussion it was suggested that the Division work with Parks to see if a dog training site could be established at Killens Pond and for Council members to try to find a private individual to see if that individual would be willing to provide a site as permitted by Title 7.  
Agenda Item 5.  Small Caliber Rifle for Rabbit Hunting (Greg Moore).


Mr. Moore replied to a request made at the last Council meeting from Mr. James Tepfenhart who wanted the Division to amend their regulations to allow the use of .22 rifles for rabbit hunting.  Mr. Moore stated that a .22 is already allowed for squirrels in Delaware and that neighboring states (PA, MD & VA) allow .22 rifles for rabbit hunting.  

Mr. Moore requested the Council’s endorsement to allow .17 to .22 caliber rimfire rifles or pellet firearms and .36 caliber muzzleloaders for rabbit hunting south of the Canal.  This would require a regulatory change and would not be in effect this hunting season.  


A motion was made and voted unanimously to endorse the Division’s proposal.


Agenda Item 6.  Director’s Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
Director Saveikis gave the following Division update: 
The Fisheries Funding License Council recommended that the Division remove the sediment from the Records Pond boat ramp area and develop a new boat ramp at Fleetwood Pond.   
Al Rizzo is the new manager of Prime Hook and Bombay Hook National Wildlife Refuges.  Mr. Rizzo will start in early June.

Jeffrey Klinefelter from Indiana won both the Delaware waterfowl and trout and waterfowl stamp contests with his paintings of a blue winged teal and a brown trout.  

The first phase of the large recreational trail at the C&D Canal is nearly complete and the Department has decided that the Division of Fish and Wildlife will manage, maintain and enforce the trial.  Two new Enforcement Officers and one Conservation Technician will be hired to help maintain the trail.    

Director Saveikis stated that every three years the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service under the Federal Aid program allocates a freshwater and saltwater fishing funding split which determines how the Division uses their funds.  Based on the National Hunting and Fishing Survey, Federal Aid proposed that 57% be used for saltwater and 43% be used for freshwater.  The Division presented alternative data that was accepted allocating 77% to saltwater and 23% to freshwater.  

Director Saveikis gave the following legislative update:

H.B. 94 which was initiated by the Division to update scientific collecting permits by improving accountability and reporting requirements and allowing issuance of permits for educational purposes is in the House Natural Resources Committee.

H.B. 98 also initiated by the Division establishes gray fox, skunk and weasel as game animals is now in the House Natural Resources Committee.  This legislation allows the Division to establish regulations for the hunting and trapping of these species and any necessary reporting requirements to better manage these species.    
H.B. 77 which would allow the use of handguns in the deer depredation program has been assigned to the House Natural Resources Committee.  This legislation was initiated by Representative Outten.

AGENDA FOR THE 5/28/2013

 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman Montague).
2. Turkey Harvest (Matt DiBona).

3. Shad Fishery Report (Mike Stangl).

4. New Castle Management Area Habitat Report (Craig Rhoads).

5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made, seconded and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:07 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
